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STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE
2008-09 Academic Year
Meeting #3
Friday, March 6, 2009
8:30 a.m., Chartroom

Members Present: Robinson (chair), Chavez, Denila, Hata, Kearney, Rice, Soni, Swetland, Taylor, Thyden, Troutner, Yutrzenka

Members Absent: Bustamante

Staff Attendees: Eckhous, Gleason, Hernandez, Sanchez

Guests Present: Jay Kvapil, Steve Hubbert, Merrill Bee

1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order at 8:55 a.m. 

2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes. The minutes of the February 6, 2009 meeting were reviewed. A correction to page three was noted and should read: “Yutrzenka moved, Chavez seconded, to approve the fee request of $35 for BIO213L.” The minutes of the February 6, 2009, and the agenda for today’s meeting were approved unanimously (12-0-0).

Robinson commended members of this committee and the Beach Legacy Referendum subcommittee for the work they have done and their efforts in making sure all viewpoints have been represented. He noted that the staff has also worked hard to ensure a flawless process. Several committee members attended the demonstration of the online voting process.

3. Time Certain: 9:00 a.m.: Request to Approve New Course Fees, Film and Electronic Arts Department: Hubbert said the department decided to restructure course fees to simplify the process and to ensure that students are only charged for the materials and services that they receive. These fees will cover insurance and material costs.

●Insurance Fee: The insurance fee of $31 will apply to all courses in which students film off campus. The university’s cost for the insurance, which is required by Executive Order, is $8,205.75 per year. Seven courses are offered this year, with approximately 269 students; this works out to $31 per student. Students may purchase their own insurance, but it would cost $400-600. The more courses that are offered, the lower the cost per student will be.

Taylor asked if it is possible that one student would be in two classes that charge the fee. Hubbert said it is possible, but that the department would only require the fee to be paid once per semester. Eckhous said the system will charge for both, so students will have to request a fee waiver.

Soni asked if it is group insurance. Hubbert said it is; it covers the university and was arranged through Safety and Risk Management. It is a flat fee to the university, charged regardless of the number of students. Students are charged the fee individually. The university estimates how many students will be enrolled in these courses.

Robinson said this fee would be reflected on the yearly fee report, so if there is excessive carryover, the committee could make a recommendation to adjust it.

Swetland asked if there would be students who would pay the insurance fee, but not film off campus. Hubbert said that would be very rare. These are advanced classes and the students usually shoot off campus.

Robinson asked how the students know they do not have to pay multiple times per semester for insurance. Kvapil suggested that be included in course syllabi. Eckhous said something similar had been set up by another academic department; it’s a bit involved, but possible.

Robinson requested that Eckhous report to this committee at its next meeting about the university’s ability to notify students of this policy and not charge multiple times for the insurance fee.

Soni asked who collects the fee. Eckhous said it is automatically charged when students register.

Troutner asked if the insurance is good for one semester. Hubbert said that it is, and added that students cannot use the insurance between semesters or in the summer.

Swetland asked about other funding sources. Hubbert said IRA funds allow students to be reimbursed for costs; for example, students in FEA 340 and FEA 342 will be charged only the insurance fee, not a materials fee.

●Fee Changes: Materials fees are used to purchase supplies for film used in class projects. Some courses require more film than others, so two different material fees are being requested. If students were to purchase film for their projects, each film project would likely cost $1,000.

Robinson asked if students will get the film that would cost them $1,000 on their own for the $90 fee. Hubbert said that will be the case, if the students are in class. If students decide to shoot another film on their own, it will be at their own cost.

Robinson asked what happens to the film after it is finished. Hubbert said the film is digitized into the computer to edit and processed film is returned to the students.

Rice asked if the insurance is liability or property insurance. Hubbert said it covers:
a. General liability ($1 million in insurance is required.)
b. Equipment rentals
c. Workers’ Compensation (required if SAG actors are used)

Rice asked if there are location fees for films. Hubbert said that Long Beach charges a minimal fee to film students ($30-35), more for professional filmmakers.

Taylor moved, Kearney seconded to cancel the existing $90 Intermediate Video Production Fee. The motion passed unanimously (12-0-0).

Troutner moved, Kearney seconded to approve the request to cancel the existing $175 Advanced Video Production Fee. The motion passed unanimously (12-0-0).

Kearney moved, Hata seconded to approve the request to establish a Film and Electronic Arts Insurance fee for FEA 309, 336, 340, 341, 342, 343, 381, 382 and 383. The motion passed unanimously (12-0-0).

Kearney moved, Troutner seconded to approve the request to establish the Film and Electronic Arts Materials Fee I of $74. The motion passed unanimously (12-0-0).

Kearney moved, Soni seconded to approve the request to establish the Film and Electronic Arts Materials Fee II of $150. The motion passed unanimously.

Robinson reminded the committee that Eckhous will report back on ways to ensure that students will not have to pay the FEA insurance fee multiple times per semester and then have to request a fee waiver.

Chavez said it is important that students know that the insurance fee is required by CSU Executive Order. Robinson suggested that department instructors note this in class syllabi.

Swetland said she noticed that when she tries to pay fees online, Visa is not accepted. She feels this is a great inconvenience to students. Eckhous responded that students are unable to use Visa because the university’s credit card processing vendor charges a convenience fee and Visa will not allow its cards to be used for convenience fees. Eckhous reported that the campus stopped offering a credit card payment option due to the cumulative costs involved (two percent or more for each transaction). Subsequently, the university contracted with CashNet to offer a MasterCard, Discover and American Express payment option for students who want to pay by credit card. To avoid the convenience fees, students may pay online with an e-check or offline with cash, checks or debit cards. Robinson said if the university has not effectively communicated with students about this matter, then this information should be added to the new student orientation program.

Soni asked how students are told of payment options. Eckhous said that after students register there is a link to a page that explains payment options.

4. Adjournment: Robinson said that there is a change in the date of the next meeting: the committee will meet on April 10, 2009, at 8:30 a.m. in USU-205.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:45 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Mary Sanchez, Student Services
(These minutes have not been approved.)
